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 At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30 July 2013  7.00 pm there were present:

Councillor

Mrs
S Merrikin

Mr
D Atherley
Mr
C Elsmore

Mrs
J Morgan
Mr
N Penny

Mr
G Prosser

Mr
R Drury

Miss
C Morgan

Mr
S Cox

Mr 
I Baird
Public 

Mr W Williams and a journalist from The Forester.
PUBLIC FORUM
Mr Williams referred to an article in The Citizen newspaper where Cllr Kay was quoted on behalf of CTC in support of the Tesco development appeal. Mr Williams did not think this was representative of the view of the community. As Cllr Kay was not present Cllr Merrikin deferred this matter till his return. Mr Williams also corrected CTC minutes of 25 June 13; he did not say that RF3 wasn’t in core strategy.  These minutes will be corrected.
The public forum closed at 7.05
44. APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Cllrs Kay, E Elsmore and Reynolds and PC Rob Dix.
45. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared both a pecuniary interest in agenda items 50 and 53 and a personal interest in agenda item 58 item 7.
46. TO ALLOW DISPENSATION REQUESTS
The Clerk explained the process. There were no dispensation requests.
47. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 25 JUNE 2013
The Minutes of the meeting held on 25 June 2013 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
48. TO RAISE MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MEETING OF THE 25 JUNE 2013
There were no matters arising.
49. TO HEAR THE REPORT FROM THE POLICE
There was no report from the Police.
50. TO AGREE PAYMENTS (SEE ATTACHED)
The payments for July 2013 were noted and agreed.
51. TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS  (SEE ATTACHED)
The Petty Cash payments for July 2013 were noted and agreed.
52. TO NOTE THE MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES (SEE ATTACHED)
The Monthly Budget figures for July 2013 were noted and approved
The Fire Drill sounded and all members made their way to the assembly point in the carpark. The Clerk reported that this was a test everyone re entered the building
Cllr Penny left the room
53. TO AGREE TO M.I.S CONTINUED RENTAL OF THE INTERIOR STORAGE SPACE
IN NO 1 THE TOWN HOUSE UNTIL THE YEAR END
MIS have requested that their current renting arrangements be changed i.e. they relinquish the use of the interview room and extend the rent of the inner room with the rent overpayment. It was proposed that this be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr J Morgan

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Penny came back into the room.
54. TO AGREE TO THE PURCHASE OF A NEW COMPUTER SCREEN AND TO
REVIEW THE COMPUTER EQUIPMENT AND SOFTWARE
The Clerk explained that the office was experiencing technical problems with the monitors. She suggested that a review of the whole system be undertaken as the software was extremely old. Cllr Drury asked if it would be possible for Cllrs to have some computer training. The Clerk asked if everyone would let them know what training they required so this could investigated.
It was proposed that a new monitor be purchased and the review undertaken.

Proposed:
 Cllr N Penny

Seconded:
Cllr D Atherley
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

55. TO DISCUSS THE RURAL BULLETIN NEWSLETTER
Cllr Baird raised points regarding the consultation by the government into passenger transport in rural areas.  Cllr Elsmore said this was being looked into at the FoDDC. Cllrs requested that he draft a response on the Council’s behalf. The issue of Broadband was also raised in the newsletter and Cllr Elsmore said that it was his understanding that the Broadband would be improved from September/ October time.
56. TO AGREE TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE STRATEGIC WORKING
GROUP (NDP)
The paper deferred from last month’s meeting was presented.  Cllr Drury expressed concern that the stakeholders meeting was for invitees only. Cllr Merrikin advised him that this matter would be covered at the next Strategic Working Party meeting in August. The Clerk confirmed that the Coleford application to conduct a Neighbourhood Development Plan had been ratified by the FoDDC.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr N Penny

Seconded:
Cllr D Atherley
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

57. TO AGREE TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE POLICE COMMISSIONERS
MEETING
It was proposed the recommendations to write to the Ministry of Justice regarding the purchase of the court buildings on the police behalf and to register the court buildings as a community asset with the FoDDC be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr N Penny 
Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore.

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.
58. TO AGREE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE EVENTS AND MARKETING
COMMITTEE
Members noted items 3 and 5 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr J Morgan

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
Cllr Penny left the room.

Item 7 was noted and it was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr s Merrikin
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
Cllr Penny re entered the room.

59. TO AGREE TO THE GRANT APPLICATION FROM COALWAY RECREATION
COMMITTEE
It was agreed that the Coalway Recreation be given a grant of £4000.
Proposed:
 Cllr S Merrikin 
Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.
60. TO AGREE TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE BURIAL COMMITTEE
Members noted items 3, 4 and 5 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr s Merrikin
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
The public left the room

IN COMMITTEE

Item 7 – The Clerk recommended that no further action be taken regarding the headstones placed in the Cemetery without permission: however that all monumental masons and Funeral Directors should be notified that no headstones new or replacements can be installed in the Cemetery without the permission of the Council.
Proposed:
 Cllr S Merrikin
Cllr N Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
The public re entered the room

61. TO AGREE TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE AMENITIES COMMITEES
The members noted the recommendations to items 3 to 7 and it was proposed they be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr S Merrikin
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

The public left the room

IN COMMITTEE
The recommendation was noted and it was proposed that they be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr S Merrikin
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

The Public re entered the room

62. TO AGREE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE FINANCE AND OFFICE
COMMITTEE
Item 3. Cllr Merrikin raised concern that the impression had been given to the developer that an additional cost would not be imposed. The Clerk informed the Council that the developer was told on at least 3 occasions that this may be the case. It was proposed that the additional £500.00 not be charged.
Proposed:
 Cllr S Merrikin
Cllr N Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Items 4 and 5 were noted and it was proposed that they be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr J Morgan
Cllr N Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

The Public left the room

IN COMMITTEE

Item 6 Cllr Penny had sought advice from his company’s human resources department and suggested this be deferred back to Finance and Office Committee for further negotiation with the Clerk.
Item 7 Cllr Merrikin said she had written to the Assistant Clerk to congratulate her on her achievements and completion of her probationary period.
Proposed:
 Cllr J Morgan
Cllr C Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

63. TO NOTE THE COMMENTS OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE
The members noted the comments.

64. TO NOTE REPORTS FROM MEMBERS (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)
As neither Cllrs Kay or E Elsmore were present the Clerk reported the house audit had taken place this month

Cllr Merrikin reported she had attended the “4 mayors” meeting and it was suggested that they all write to Cllr Molyneaux FoDDC to request a car park free day once a month. It was also brought to CTC attention that the signage for the crematorium was non existent on the A48, and that CTC should look how well it is sign posted from Coleford and make a request to GCC Highways for improvement. The Mayor also attended the following:
· 28 June 
Cllr Frank Baynham’s Funeral

· 29 June 
Busking Festival
· 1 July 
Film Festival

· 2 July  
Mayors Meeting at Cinderford

· 7 July  
Caldicot Civic Service

· 13 July 
Ross on Wye Rifles Freedom Ceremony

· 21 July 
Usk Civic Service

Cllr Atherley attended

· 28th July 
Cllr Frank Baynham’s Funeral

· 3 July 
Forestry Commission meeting - Harvesting and re planting

· 3 July 
Forestry Commission - Site Visit at Woodgate sawmills

· 25 July 
Meeting St John The Evangelist to discuss new church for Coleford

Cllr Baird said he had recently attended several Wilderness Centre meetings.  GCC have spent £300000 on security since the site has been closed. He will keep the council informed of any progress.
· 8 July
WDPC NDP Steering Group

Cllr C Elsmore said that currently the Forest Health Forum is being run by committee after the death of Mr Baynham. It was hoped that his wife would in time return to her role.
He also attended a GMTF meeting at Wooten Under Edge where they saw a cinema run by volunteers.  He also attended

· 28.June 
Cllr Frank Baynham’s Funeral

· 29 June 
Busking Festival

· 2 July
Forest Health Forum
· 9 July 
Environment Meeting

· 29 July 
Coleford Area Partnership

· 30 July
Roof Tops Proposal re Tufthorn Avenue
Cllr Cox conducted CTC annual Risk Assessment with the Town Clerk and Cllr Kay

Cllr Drury reported that the Festival of Words had again been very successful and that they had secured matched funding from the Arts Council.

At the Coleford Area Partnership meeting they had discussed the bedroom tax, the local transport and health issues and wanted to know if this is something CTC could debate.

He also suggested that CTC NDP be presented at the Partnership AGM later in the autumn. He was also concerned that Cheltenham Accident and Emergency is closed. It was agreed that the Council should write to the MP raisings its concern.
Cllr Prosser attend the Rooftops proposal on the 30 July

Cllr Penny attended
· 27 June 
Lakers School – a pre Italy tour concert

· 29 June 
Busking Festival

· 6 July 
Coleford Festival of Words

· 8 July 
Meeting with Kevin Ball re Coalway Fest 2

· 21 July 
Lydney Scoot and Jam- A very well attended event

· 30 July 
Rooftops Proposal

Cllrs J and C Morgan had many ideas from their recent holiday in Scotland and it was suggested they meet with Coleford Business Association to discuss them.

Cllr Merrikin made everyone aware that the CTC can give out vouchers for the Foodbank.

65. TO NOTE REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

County Cllr McMahon said that GCC were issuing the tender for the meals on wheels service out on a county wide basis. This would be too large a contract for the Forest of Dean ‘Meals on Wheels’ Service supplied by Age Concern. A meeting to discuss this with the GCC was being held at the FoDDC on the 1 August. He will be attending a Wilderness project meeting next week.  He would also like to meet with the Highways Committee before the end of August to get a guide as to where the £20000 Highways money should be spent.
Cllr Elsmore said that he attended a Waste Briefing the District Council is looking at doorstep collections for Cardboard and Plastic collections.  The cost would be ½ Million so they are looking into Private Enterprise for collections.  CE attended a Network Rail meeting regarding Lydney Station and they are looking to increase the Carparking, to add more buses an and to include an underpass.  The underpass will cost ¼ million.  The carparking should be able to be increased due to changing ground that is owned, free and available.

On the 10 July he attended a Youth Forum, where they were trying to ascertain what the youth required Transport Wise.
On the 17th he attended the Gloucester Local Transport meeting to allocate money for 2015-2018.  The Over Roundabout and the road at Huntley and the Lydney Network rail was discussed.  The Over roundabout was picked for money to be spent on it and from Nov 2014 proposals for work on the roundabout will start.

He also informed us that the District council are going to set up a Cross party enquiry to study the influence of carpark charges in the Market Towns. He attended:
· 11 July
Internal Audit and a Cabinet meeting at the FoDDC
· 18 July 
Full Council Meeting

· 24 July 
Cinderford Regeneration

· 25 July 
Joint Consultative Board

· 25 July 
Safety Board

· 25 July 
Scrutiny Committee Cinderford

66. TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE
The correspondence was noted.
The meeting ended at 8.55 pm
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